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PACIFICA FOUNDATION

2217 Shattuck Avenue MINUTES
Berkeley, Ca 94704 NATIONAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Regular Meeting
Saturday February 19, 1972
Houston, Texas

- MINUTES of the National Board of Directors of Pacifica Foundation,
Regular Meeting, held at the Plaza Hotel, 5020 Montrose Boulevard in Houston, Harris
County, Texas, beginning at 9:45 a.m. Saturday February 19, 1972 pursuant to call
and notice as provided in the by-laws of this corporation,

PRESENT: Elson (Treas.), C. Goodman (Pres.), Hurwich (Chair.), Nagle, Ruben
ABSENT: Agnew, Bonner, Hoffman, Levin, Loeb, Marks, Palevsky, Wyle

RESIGNATIONS SINCE THE ANNUAL MEETING: Burnstein, Honig (accepted by the President
in December); Bonner, Marks; Nagle at the end of the meeting.

ELECTED: Jonas Rosenfield, David Lopez, Thelme Meltzer, Jody Blazek at the
end of the meeting.

OFFICER ELECTED: David Lopez, Assistant Secretary

MANAGERS PRESENT: Crossley (KPFT, arrived at 10:45 a.m.), E. Goodman (WBAI), Lewis
(KPFK), Silbowitz (KPFA), Stein (PPS).

PACIFICA STAFF PRESENT: Hopkins, Roman

STATION STAFF PRESENT: Janice Legnitto (KPFA), Darla Klaus (KPFT) at the end of
the meeting, Nanette Rainone (WBAL), Fran Watkins (KPFA), Paul
Yaeger (KPFT).

OBSERVERS: (afternoon only), KPFT subscriber Jeff Shero, KPFT volunteers Dane
Ince, Jamie Yaeger.

A quorum being present, the Chairman called the meeting to order.

MINUTES: Chairman Hurwich asked for any corrections or additions to the

meeting of December 4, 1971 and subsequent Minutes by Unanimous
Written Consent as of the rosters of 12/10/71 and 12/20/71 and there being none, the
Minutes were declared accepted as circulated.

RESIGNATIONS ACCEPTED:Upon motion by Nagle, seconded by Ruben,

RESOLVED: that the resignations tendered since the Annual Meeting
December 5, 1971 from F. Bonner, M. Burnstein, V. Honig,
and J. Marks are hereby accepted. (Resolution passed)

NOMINATIONS FROM THE FLOOR: the name of Jonas Rosenfield of New York was placed

in nomination by Ruben, The names of Jody Blazek, David Lopez, and
Thelma Meltrer were placed in nomination by David Nagle. At the request of the
Chairman, the nominees from Houston left the room, Staff was given an opportunity
to speak and then left the room, leaving in executive session the directors, the
managers (except Crossley who had not yet arrived) and the gecretary.
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After approximately ten minutes the meeting resumed. The Chairman stated that no
action had been taken, that the Board wanted additional views and wished to continue
with full and open discussion. The Chairman stated that two questions had been
raised: a) the justification for four Directors from Houston, and b) the fact

that for the first time in Pacifica history a nominee had been presented who has a
close relationship to the manager.

In the discussion that followed there was general recognition of the

importance of the open manner in which the problems were considered, with the intent
of arriving at a solution most likely to allow development and good future relation-
ships in Houston and within Pacifica.

Mr. Lopez and Mrs. Meltzer stated that they would prefer to see on the National
Board from Houston only the three nominees presented after vote at the recent Local
Advisory Board meeting.

The Chairman said he believed that everyone acted in good faith, but the Houston
Board acted without knowledge that it is possible to have four National Directors

from one area. The "Organization and Procedure'' resolution of 1968 was examined which
says ''There should ideally be an equal number of Board members from each station

area. However, it is understood that this may not always be possible." It was

stated further that National Board members are elected by the National Board and

only the National Board can accept a resignation from the National Board. There

are no "seats" on the National Board owned by anyone or by any station. Noone is-
being elected to fill a vacancy created by the resignation of any one individual.

In the discussion regarding the nomination of Jody Blazek, it was stated by all who
spoke that the Board concern was not with the individual qualifications, which are
high, nor with the nature of the relationship, but with experience indicating that
problems arise through conflict between managers and the Natfonal Board. Noone
foresaw that the harmony in Houston a few months ago would end. The question we
weigh is whether the problem would be exacerbated if individuals have a close rela-
tionship. The discussion included the changed social perceptions over the past

10 years with greater independence for women and greater concern for individuality.
Several spoke of the need to consider the wishes of the Local Board.

Elson moved that the nominations be closed, Ruben seconded.

Elson moved that the consideration of Jody Blazek be separated and reconsidered
late in the meeting, with immediate vote on the remaining three nominations. Passed.

After a brief intermission the Chairman announced that the Board had accepted the
resignation of Nagle, with the invitiation that he remain through this meeting,

and that by written ballot Rosenfield, Lopez and Meltzer had been.elected Directors
of Pacifica Foundation.

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT: Report from the Administrative Council of the preceding day.

ECC Application: Pacifica is planning to continue with the application for a
Pacifica station in Washington, D.C. A full hearing is likely to occur.

By-laws for Local Advisory Bosrds: By-laws submitted by the Houston Advisory Board
will form the basis of uniform by-laws to be prepared in draft form for later
congideration,
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Staff Participation at lLocal Board Meetings: It was agreed that it is desirable to
have staff participate in discussions at meetings of the Local Advisory Boards.

Staff Vote on the Local Board: Two clear points of view were presented and the
President called on Jan Legnitto of KPFA and Nanette Rainone of WBAI to present them.
Legnitto stated that the separation which exists between the Local Board members and
the staff is not valid. The separation could be broken down by staff representation
on the Local Board. KPFA would not accept closing the issue at this time. Rainone
said that she believes in strict separation of duties and powers. The Board should
not be involved in program decisions. If staff people are on the Board there is a
problem between the Board and the Manager. There is feeling for more staff input,
but voting is not the way to do it. Staff people should not hobnob with the people
who get the money.

Grievance Procedure: The Council had considered several proposals without making a
recommendation. The most specific of the proposals was for a grievance committee
of several members of the Board and several members of the Staff. It was recognized
that a station may provide an arbitrator where there is a union contract.

One-Year Terms for National Board Members: E. Goodman read from Minutes of the
WBAI Local Advisory Board recommending one-year terms for the National Board which
would make it impossible for a National Board member not representing the majority
sentiment of the Local Board to remain in office for an indefinite period of time.
C. Goodman saild that the suggestion would require a by-law change and was not rec-
ommended at this time while we are in hearing with the FCC.

Hiring and Firing of Managers: The Council discussed the suggestion that the Manager
should be hired and fired by majority vote of the Local Board. The Chairman stated
current practice whereby the managers are hired and fired by the chief executive as
an inherent executive authority, but the Administrative Council reviews csndidates.
1If they say 'mo," then the president doesn't hire. 1f the Local Board says :no,"
that individual is not hired. 1In the most recent hirings of managers, the staff

at the stations has also had an opportunity to pass on the new manager. In the
event a manager does not work out, the first group to pass on it is the Local Board
which makes a recommendation to the president that the manager should be fired, and
that would happen, unless the National Board were to decide that in their opinion
the manager is right and the Local Board is wrong. The president has the right to
hire and fire on his own.

A question was raised about the "Organization and Procedure," section 3 (f) which
states that the Administrative Council shall "select and review senior personnel.”
Elson stated that clarification is needed. He agreed to study the by-laws and the
"Organization and Procedure" and draft by-laws, using the Houston Local Board rec-
ommendations as a base, for uniform by-laws for all the Local Advisory Boards. He
stated, until a revision is offered, we proceed as now.

Voting by Subscribers: Elson spoke of activity in the station areas reflecting a
desire by subscribers to influence the organizations they support. He stated he
believes it would be a mistake to change the organization to provide for subscribers
to vote for the Local Boards and run the organization, but on the other hand we
should accommodate more of the ideas and fears of the subscribers. Each station must
design its own way to get as much feed-back az possible so as not to be acquiescent
in a blind way. .
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Relation of Volunteers to Stations: Each station must work out this relationship
for itself,

Role of the Manager: The president referred to discussion taking place at KPFA
where change of manager is expected by the first of May. There was a suggestion
in the meeting that certain magazines and people not so far included in the search
for a new manager should be used to seek candidates. There has been a request
from the KPFA Board for a statement from the National Board on the role of the
manager. The role is being evaluated and evaluated throughout Pacifica. It is
unlikely that there will be complete agreement on the subject.

Silbowitz said he has a letter from Robert Goodman at the time of appointment saying
that as manager he was responsible for everything. The president stated that in-
cludes fiscal and operational control of the station.

Legnitto spoke of the committee of seven staff at KPFA who are working on a re-
structuring of the station in a way to reduce the staff by as much as six full time
positions, along with a proposal from staff on manager responsibilities. Their
proposal, when completed, will probably not be suitable for a uniform requirement.

Watkins said it is not so much a question of what the duties are but how the manager
-will exercise them--alone or in consultstion with a group, or'with staff by majority
vote, or in some other manner.

The president in introduding Nanette Rainone, who was on tour of the stations to
work out coordinated convention coverage, said that Board and Administrative Council
meetings have been enriched by the fact that we have others than the Directors and
Managers present and. she invites input to her on any of the matters discussed in
Houston. A PACIFICA NEWSLETTER is planned to increase interstation communication.
Silbowitz added that the first is planned to go out soon after this Board meeting,
and 1s to include the memo on restructuring discussed in Houston, together with a
summary of the discussion. The Houston proposal for by-laws for Local Boards will
be sent in an upcoming Newsletter.

STATION REPORTS:

Pacifica Program Service, Bill Stein: PPS has an immediate need for equipment’
costing $6,500 and Stein will be on a fund raising campaign for the next six months.
A prospectus has been prepared for this purpose. The Pacifica office is being
separated from PPS; PPS present income i{s not adequate.to cerry the Pacifica office.
Goals for expansion of PPS include expansion of affiliates from the present 25 to
100; fire-proof and air-conditioning quarters for the archive tapes (WBAI and KPFK
tapes are already in Berkeley and KPFT tapes are being shipped, with a printout
target date of April 15); dubbing old acetate archive tapes onto new tape (with
prospect of a tape grant for the purpose). Stein described his negotiations with
the Center for Cassette Studies for distribution of Pacifica tapes in a Pacifica
catalog to be distributed to their large mailing list.

Hurwich stated that PPS was set up with a status equal to that of a station, and
that the General Manager of PPS is not subject to review by a station any more than
Stein would be qualified to go to one of the stations and suggest changes.
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RPFA: Al Silbowitz: The KPFA February Folio is the Manager's report. The KPFA
Marathon began February first, and is going slowly, about $2900 a day average
compared to previous marathons $4500 a day. ~Collection rums about 80%, In a phone
campaign to lapsed subscribers 50% gave personal financial problems as the reason
for non-renewal; very few mentioned dissatisfaction with programming as a reason.
The astop-gap drive for $27,000 in November and the fact that previous marathons
‘have been in May are contributing to the present slowness of the marathon. The
bright spot at KPFA is the large number of senior staff who are taking responsibility
in the continued development of the station. Subscribers stood at 8000 last August,
now have reached 11,500, with a goal of 13,000 over the next two years. Renewal
rate is about 50% (at WBAI it is about 427%).

In response to a question about salaries, Silbowitz said salary cuts for the staff
of 18 have been about 20% with a proposed $140 a week across the board salary in-
cluding the manager--still "cushy' compared to KPFT.

Silbowitz recommended goals for the financial health of the stations: 1) each

Local Board should establieh by the next annual meeting a monthly and annual operatin;
budget 2) arrived at by station personnel and the managers, modifisble but firm,

no more than 10% from special gifts and benefits and no more than 30% from special
air drives 3) the monthly and annual budget should be close to if not identical to
projection in the first year, and identical in the second and third year of a
three-year plan 4) acknowledge that we have a deficit operation, but set limits,
with deficits liquidated within a 6-month period 5) set an overall Foundation ~
realistic limit of currently incurred debt compiled from all the stations. Silbowitz
and Hurwich disagreed over the feasibility of setting such debt limitation. :

RPFK, Will Lewis: KPFK has had good publicity, including some not sought by the
station. Renewals are off 10%, and income from large donors is off, but a letter to
lapsed subscribers has just been mailed. A Marathon is planned to begin in March
with a goal of $150,000 or 31 days, whichever comes first. Old radio programs in
half-hour installments is the theme to entice listeners--KPFK has access to a private
library of 10,000 airchecks of old radio programs. KPFK i{s presently running a
deficit of $300 a day. After the Marathon, cuts will be determined. The second
half of an H.E.W. grant has been held up pending completion of installation.

KPFT, David Crossley: The major change has been the staff of nine. Only three of
the staff before the strike now remain, though only one was fired. There are some
good replacements, somewhat less emotional, but they gee the frustration of in-
adequate equipment in which two Sony tape recorders have to be shared with 50
volunteers. The station seeks to add women, blacks and chicanos to staff. Board
and staff are working in harmony. Income covers only half the payroll, with the
manager making $75 a week. Cuts will be made. Benefits are planned and a major
fund drive in March. There were 2200 subscribers before the strike, 2700 now.

The deficit of $4,000 a month is decreasing. Debt stands at $60,000, half in loans
and the balance in accounts payable, Wages are not currently being accumulated

as accounts payable.

Ed Goodman, WBAIL: There are about 2,000 subscribers at $5 and about 23,900 at $15
and up. Staff pay is two weeks in arrears. It appears that it will not be possible
to get exemption from real estate taxes, though the arrears may be forgiven. The
merger of WBAL-FM, INC. is held up while the tax problem i{s being settled. In
addition to the Albany County subpoena, Ed Goodman is now under subpoena by the

New York County D.A.'s office for praduction of tapes aired in comnection with
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WBAL's October 1970 coverage of the insurrection within the Manhattan Men's House
of Detention (the Tombs). He read from a portion of his written manager's report
on the questions raised by handing over the aired material, 1) is WBAI becoming
one investigative arm of various law enforcement agencies 2) is the fact of
broadcast synonymous with the Public Domain: 3) is there a ''chilling effect"”

on what is broadcast and who participates if on-air program participants come to
realize that anything they say may emerge as part of the prosecution's case against
them? &) New York State Statute 79-H protecting journalists makes no distinction
between published and unpublished material, should WBAI readily make the distinction?
5) what is the possible effect, with the advent of voice prints, on the public's
sense that through the device of the phone, they can participate on the electronic
media with the assurance of anonymity!

The WBAI staff is studying the salary scale, wants increases--it is tougher to live
in New York City than in the other station areas. Ed would like to see salary
increase tied to a reduction in size from the present approximately 50. Nanette
Rainone and Paul Fischer are administering Public Affairs until a new Public Affairs
Director is named; Delorig Costello is Coordinator for Black and Third World
Programming; the music department, which has been one of the strongest, will undergo
a complete turnover of staff in the next 4 or 5 months. The station has contributed
to interstation funding in the past year by paying $16,000 in levy, $18,000 to KFFT,
and $24,000 for Washington Bureau expense, a total of $58,000 during a period when
the California stations made no contribution. He commented that it is dangerous
to make the price of success the necessity to send money out of town. -
Hurwich acknowledged that WBAL has done a fine job of assisting other stations,
especially KPFT, but his pitch while he was president had been toward a sharing

of more resources, while WBAI had assisted on a charitable basis.

Report of the Controller, Mary Roman: In presenting financial statements, the
controller stated that the perpetual inventory is in effect and with the help of

the stations will be maintained. Stations need to be more realistic about paying
levy to make possible the services now provided. She anticipates there will be
revenue expenses available by the 20th of each month and a balance sheet each
quarter. The move from the Dymo computer, in accordance with the report by Tom
Green, will eventually be accomplished without increase in costs as we move to a
central computer through the service bureau. She recommended the cultural affairs
coordinator proposal, a foundation-wide insurance proposal, and an insurance pro-
posal which would make it pogsible to get coverage for five volunteers for accidental
injury wherever they are on duty.

The president said that the question of financing the Pacifica services would be
taken up in the Sunday meeting of the Administrative Council.

Blazek, Shero, and P. Yaeger left the meeting at this point.

ELECTION OF JODY BLAZEK:

Lopez spoke of the qualifications of Blazek and stated that an inquiry into her
personal life could open Pacifica into an inquiry of beliefs without bounds--into
the fact that Larry Lee and Lopez were long time roommates and knew Crossley in
journalism class and that the strike headquarters were in the Lopez office.
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Meltzer asked the National Board to trust the judgment of the Houston Advisory
Board and stated she believed the assets of Blazek outweigh the problems feared.

E. Goodman said he had changed his mind and sees clearly that we have to relate to
individuals, however they relate to each other. It has been a useful discussion
and on balance he recommended favorable action. Will Lewis said he sees the
alternatives to be an immediate problem if the Board rejects the nomination
against a potential problem if she is elected. C. Goodman said she has changed
her mind on the basis of the Houston Board problems and agreed with the

statement of Z. Goodman. After secret ballot, the Chairman announced that Jody
Blazek has been elected Director of Pacifica Foundation.

ELECTION OF ASSISTANT SECRETARY:

Elson moved, Ruben seconded that Lopez be elected Assistant Secretary. The
election was unanimous.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vera S. Hopkins, Secretary
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MINUTES OF THE NATIONAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF PACIFICA
FOUNDATION, action by unanimous written consent.

In accordance with the by-laws of this organization and with the intent of
the meeting held December 4, 1971, the following action is taken by unanimous
written consent, to become effective when the written consents are on file
with the Secretary at the primcipal office of this Foundation, 2217 Shattuck
Avenue, Berkeley, California.

A RESOLUTION is hereby adopted naming the following people to ' .
the office of Assigtant Secretary:

Leonard Goldman (KPFK area)
Jo Marks (Mrs. Adie Marks) (KPFT area)
Hannah Levin (WBAL area)

Signatures of Consent, being all the Directors of Pacifica Foundation of
record on December 10, 1971,

R. Gordon Agnew, Director Rongld M, Loeb, Director

Florence Bonner, Director Jo Marks (Mrs. Adie Marks), Di;ecgot
Malcolm Burnstein, Director David J. Nagle, Director

Carolyn Goodman, Director " Max Palevsky

Hallock Hoffman, Director Albert Ruben

Rudy Hurwich, Director Frank §. Wyle

Hanngh Levin, Director
Prepared by Vera Hopkins, Secretary
NOTE: Henry Elson, Director on leave, is still on leave at December 10, 1971,
Victor Honig, Director on December 4, submitted his resignation

on December 6, 1971, which resignation has been accepted by the
President, Carolyn Goodman in behalf of Pacifica Foundation.
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